TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE DECEMBER 17TH, 2009 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their December meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Thursday, December 17th, 2009.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence for the troops, with more going overseas soon.  


Roll Call:  
Robert Cadwallader - present




Joyce Hadden – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – present


Also in attendance was Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr., Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The December 2009 Abstract of Claims and the Planning Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 20273-20276, 20278-20279, 20281-20333 in the amount of $38,756.65 (JC Fund, check numbers 20277 & 20280; void checks: #20269-20271); Highway Fund, check numbers 20334-20351, in the amount of $19,034.58; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #20352, in the amount of  $631.99.  Grand total of Abstract #12 of 2009: $58,423.22.  Planning Escrow Abstract #12P, check numbers 695-701, in the amount of $4,954.00.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The minutes of the November 9th, 2009 Town Board Special Meeting and the November 12th Town Board Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Shafer gave her Recreation report at the last meeting as they do not meet in December.  From the 11/18 CAC meeting, Mrs. Shafer reported that they had discussed the Stanford Wildlife Preserve’s deed to actually see if only town residents were allowed access, as well as looking for a grant for handicapped accessibility to the stream.  They were also working with an Eagle Scout who might do interpretive signage at both Whitlock and the Stanford Wildlife Preserve, and were considering uses for the area adjacent to the Town Garage, as well as developing an open space plan with definitions to work with the Codes Committee.


Councilwoman Stern reported from the recent 12/15 Fire Commissioners’ meeting: the recent election for a fire commissioner resulted in a tie between Mark Germond and Bob Stramm.  A second election will be held on January 12th from 6 – 9 PM.  The Fire Company also held their elections with Kevin Brown and Dennis Buchal being re-elected as Fire Chief and Assistant Fire Chief.  Five new volunteers have been accepted with five more yet to be interviewed.  This brings the total number of volunteers to 36.  During the past month, the fire company responded to 11 fires, 3 motor vehicle accidents and 20 emergency medical calls.  The Fire Commissioners will meet again for their Re-Organizational meeting on Jan. 5th.


Mrs. Stern also reported from two recent School Board meetings: the new re-configuration of the elementary schools was discussed and will start in September of 2010: Cold Spring will be for K – 2nd, Seymour Smith will be for 3rd – 5th.  An electrical project that cost the district $4,000 received a NYSERDA rebate of $2,000.  School safety discussions continued with a single point of entry used temporarily in the morning and afternoon.  The State’s recent cuts to the district were discussed and can be absorbed for the time being, and they will start to discuss next year’s budget at the end of January.


Both Councilman Cadwallader for the ZBA and Councilwoman Hadden for the Planning Board did not have reports.


Supervisor Tetor spoke of the recent DC Supervisors and Mayors meeting, where they drafted a letter to the County Executive regarding his putting County costs back on to the towns, as well as meeting with the head of the MTA, where pre-submitted 
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questions were not really answered.  The Northern Dutchess Alliance met at Mills Mansion, and Community Action Partnership received stimulus money funding to help with weatherization of homes, helping senior and low-income residents, as well as the Big Brother/Big Sister programs.  The Community Health Foundation was looking to help residents of eastern Dutchess in getting transportation to the Sharon area.  The D.C.-Poughkeepsie Transportation Council met and discussed the bus transportation to the Poughkeepsie Train Station from Ulster County, who pays less for the service than Dutchess.
   

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Councilwoman Virginia Stern presented gifts of appreciation to retiring Board members Robert Cadwallader, Joyce Hadden and Supervisor David Tetor.


Carol Hanlon, Hobbs Lane, asked if there was a Codes Committee meeting scheduled for Monday, 12/21 and was told that there was, but Dave Tetor and Joyce Haden would not be present.

PUBLIC HEARING:

MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FOR A MINOR SUBDIVISION:

MICHAEL WAYNE, 194 PUMPKIN LANE


A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close the regular meeting and go into the scheduled Public Hearing for a moratorium waiver for this minor subdivision, owned by Michael Wayne, 194 Pumpkin Lane.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


With no public comment, a motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to close the Public Hearing and go back into the regular session.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

HIGHWAY:

Supt. Myers stated that CHIPs monies had been received today, with FEMA funds expected soon.  The Highway Dept. had been cutting shoulders, plowing and sanding and had attended a brake seminar today.  Mr. Myers also stated that Tom Dewhirst had just retired and had been replaced by James Evans.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. TAX COLLECTOR VACANCY: Councilwoman Stern recommended that Henry Boehringer be appointed to this position for 2010 after having interviewed three residents who were applicants.  The annual salary will be $4,542.82.  This appointment was approved on the motion of Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - abstained.

2. MILL LANE BRIDGE DISCUSSION WITH FIRE COMPANY: After giving a brief synopsis of the bridge’s status, discussion followed with a few of the Fire Company’s members that were present. It was agreed that a committee should be formed with the Fire Department members and the Town Board, with input from engineer, Paul McCreary, to come up with recommendations and give them to Supervisor-Elect Virginia Stern.

3. C.A.C. VACANCY: The CAC members are looking for a candidate to fill this vacancy.  No responses had yet been received from the recent newspaper advertisement.

4. OTHER: Attorney Bogle stated that he had notified Roseland Ranch on October 19th of an intent to assess fees to their 2010 property taxes for unpaid Planning Board escrow fees in the amount of $2,350.09.
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NEW BUSINESS:

1. MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST – MICHAEL WAYNE, PUMPKIN LANE: A motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to approve a moratorium waiver for this minor subdivision and send them back to the Planning Board 

for their review.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

2. SET RE-ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING: A motion was made by Virginia Stern seconded by Johanna Shafer, to set the annual Re-Organizational Meting for Monday, January 4th, 2010 at 7:30 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

3. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF BETH ASHTON AS RECORDS CLERK: A motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept Beth Ashton’s resignation as Records Management Clerk, effective 12/17/09.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  A motion was then made by David Tetor, seconded by Virginia Stern, to advertise for this position: 6-month probationary salary set at $11.01.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

4. SET 2010 TRANSFER STATION RATES: After prior discussions regarding the slightly lower revenues generated by the Transfer Station, a motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to raise the annual sticker fees for the new year to $20 from the previous $15.  Mention was made that there would be no other price increases for using the Transfer Station, such as per bag charges, etc.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

5. DISCUSS BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS FOR 2010: After discussion, it was agreed that all positions up for reappointment should be advertised for in the Northern Dutchess News on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Brief discussion followed on other local weekly newspapers.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

6. & 7. APPROVE 2010 TOWN BOARD MEETING SCHEDULE AND 2010 HOLIDAY SCHEDULE: The Town Board approved the 2010 Holidays and will continue to meet on the second Thursday of every month, with the workshop meeting the Monday prior, with exceptions for conflicting holidays and an end of year workshop and meeting on 12/13 and 12/16/2010 respectively, on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  (Copies of the schedules will be available by request and given to all Town Hall departments.)  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

8. TRANSFER OF FUNDS FROM GENERAL FUND TO THE HAUNTED HOUSE ACCOUNT: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to transfer $7,479.95 from the General Fund to the Haunted House Account, representing the ’09 total profits after expenses.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

9. BUDGET RESOLUTIONS: Supervisor Tetor read the following Budget resolutions: 

BUDGET RESOLUTION:
RESOLUTION # 22 OF 2009



Motion made by Supervisor David Tetor 


Seconded by Councilwoman Virginia Stern
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WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2009 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2009 General Fund budget:

Expenditures:

Account






Increase
Decrease____


00-01-1110-40 – Town Board-Prosecutor_       

$ 8,000.00_______________

00-01-1220-20 – Supervisor/Bkpr.- equipment: stapler
$ 54.00




00-01-1220-40 – Supervisor/Bkpr.-contractual



$ 54.00


00-01-1330-10 – Tax Collector – salary




$ 800.00


00-01-1410-13 – Town Clerk-salaries: Records Clerk


$ 1,000.00


00-04-5010-13 – Town Hall - custodian’s salary



$ 500.00


00-04-5132-10 – Town Garage salaries


$ 500.00




00-06-7140-10 – Playground - salaries


$ 2,150.00




00-06-7310-10 – Rec. Youth Programs - salaries

$1,650.00




00-06-7310-45 – Haunted House



$ 16,504.84




00-07-8010-41 – Cell Tower




$ 4,336.78




00-07-8160-10 – Transfer Station – salaries




$ 2,000.00


00-11-9901-90 – Interfund Transfer



$ 7,479.95










TOTAL:
$ 40,675.57
$ 4,354.00


Revenues:

Account




        

 Increase       
Decrease___


00-2002 – Haunted House


_       

$ 23,984.79

      ___ 00-2113 – Cell Tower Escrow



$ 4,336.78     _____________

00-2610 – Court fines





$ 8,000.00










TOTAL:     
$ 36,321.57

______

  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Budget Resolution # 22 of 2009 unanimously approved and adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members.  Certified this 17th day of December, 2009.

BUDGET RESOLUTION:

RESOLUTION # 23 OF 2009



Motion made by Supervisor David Tetor



Seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2009 Highway Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred, 


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2009 Highway Fund budget:


Account





Increase
Decrease


01-04-5110-10 – General Repairs-salaries


$ 14,000.00___________
  

01-04-5120-10 – Bridges-salaries





$ 7,000.00


01-04-5130-10 – Machinery-salaries



$ 6,000.00




01-04-5130-42 – Machinery - Parts



$ 5,000.00




01-04-5130-44 – Machinery - Tires



$ 3,500.00




01-04-5130-48 – Machinery – Fuel





$ 8,500.00
 

01-04-5140-10 – Bridges – Salaries





$ 10,000.00


01-04-5142-10 – Snow Removal – Salaries




$ 3.000.00







TOTAL:

$ 28,500.00
$ 28,500.00
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Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Budget Resolution # 23 of 2009 unanimously approved and adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members.  Certified this 17th day of December, 2009.

10: ACCEPT RESIGNATION FOR RETIREMENT FROM THOMAS DEWHIRST: The resignation letter for retirement of Tom Dewhirst was accepted effective 11/30/09, with pleasure for his new position as Councilman-Elect, on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

11. OTHER: A letter was received from James Myers III to be considered for a Town Board vacancy and read into the record by Supervisor Tetor.


Both David Tetor and Virginia Stern met with insurance agent Paul Zerbato, and Councilwoman Stern made a motion to use NYMIR as the Town’s main insurance, with Traveler’s and Peerless Insurance to insure items not covered by NYMIR, as presented in the packet received as of this date.  Brief discussion followed regarding what NYMIR does not cover.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


Supervisor Tetor made mention of a County Health Department H1N1 flu shot clinic at the Pine Plains High School on Sat., Dec. 19th.


After discussion, Johanna Shafer made a motion to authorize the Town Clerk to advertise for any vacant position upon receipt of a letter of resignation that states the date of resignation, in writing, by fax or by email, and then a majority of the Town Board would approve said resignation before appointing and voting on another person to fill the vacancy.  A second was made by David Tetor, and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


Supervisor Tetor spoke of his many years involved with the Town in many different capacities, and upon his “retirement,” was planning on pursuing writing and playing the guitar and enjoying his five grandchildren.


With no other business at hand, a motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by David Tetor, to adjourn at 9:00 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Johanna Shafer - yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.









Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell 

Town Clerk  

